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Minutes of February 23, 2009
Committee for Ethnic Affairs
Annual Meeting with County Executive Ike Leggett
Executive Office Building
 
Present: Tyson Bellamy, Walton Dawson, Harry Iceland, Abdul Karzai, Rayness Mayne, Ghiyath Nakshbendi, Kennedy Odzafi, Mark Puryear, Jorge Restrepo, Grace Spence, and Lesley Vossen.
 
Staff present: Chief Administrative Officer Tim Firestine, Special Assistant to the County Executive Connie Latham, Bruce Adams (OCP), Lisa Austin (OCP), and Beth Gochrach (CE).
 
Ghiyath Nakshbendi, the Committee’s former Chair acting on behalf of Chair Luby Ismail, expressed appreciation to the County Executive for his support of the Committee. Chair Nakshbendi framed two questions that Committee members would like the County Executive to address. First: What are the most important and urgent issues facing the ethnic community in Montgomery County? Second: What would you like the members of the Committee for Ethnic Affairs to do to advance these issues?
 
County Executive Ike Leggett thanked the members for attending the meeting and for their service. He said that our diversity is one of the great strengths of our community. He explained that he took a year to review the three advisory groups (African American, Asian, and Latino) and decided to add three more (African, Caribbean, and Middle Eastern) and establish a Multicultural Leadership Council (MLC) made up of members of the six ethnic advisory groups. The MLC and the six ethnic advisory groups focus on budget and policy issues and work directly with departments and agencies. The County Executive explained that budgetary constraints will change the way we do business going forward. Lots of what we do, we won’t be able to afford in future. The MLC and the ethnic advisory groups will play a critical role in helping shape that future.
 
The County Executive noted that the County is changing. This change creates conflict. There are issues of language access and income disparity. He said he believes that the way to bring us together is to educate the broader community. County Executive Leggett said the primary role he wants the Committee for Ethnic Affairs to play is to assist in this educational process.
 
Second, the County Executive said the Committee could be called upon to review state legislation as needed.
 
County Executive Leggett observed that cultural heritage often falls between cracks. He hears parents complain that their kids forget their culture. Many don’t know the heritage of their ethnic community. He suggested that community television programs could be helpful. The central focus of the Committee could be putting on programs with speakers. The Committee could assist the ethnic advisory groups in educating the public and promoting understanding. The Committee’s primary role would be to tell the story of Montgomery County through your eyes. He suggested that the Committee let the ethnic advisory groups handle issues and budgets.
 
Ghiyath Nakshbendi responded by expressing appreciation for the guidelines provided by the County Executive and saying that he agreed with them. He said he especially liked the County Executive’s suggestion of telling our story. He noted that Harry Iceland began that work by taping interviews during the World of Montgomery Festival last November.
 
Chair Nakshbendi suggested that the Committee have more interaction with the County Executive. He suggested maybe meeting twice a year.  Also, the County Executive agreed that the CEA membership could email him with ideas or issue concerns. Nakshbendi said the Committee appreciated the Executive’s prompt response to our Muslim/Islamic statement.
 
The County Executive said that he is looking forward to an ongoing cable program on the World of Montgomery. Chair Nakshbendi agreed that Montgomery County has a great story to tell and so cable programming of cultural experience such as “Tell Your Story” – should be included in the County cable line-up.  
 
Tyson Bellamy said that a week ago Committee members met with staff at the Department of Economic Development. Bellamy noted that there are lots of opportunities but there are many people who don’t know about them. The same problem of lack of public awareness is true for the County’s Workforce Development programs. Committee members want to help spread information to the community.
 
The County Executive said he would value the Committee’s help in getting the information out.
 
Jorge Restrepo said that we need to increase the sustainability of minority owned small business. Restrepo advocated a legislative approach.
 
Lesley Vossen noted that the failing economy has had such a profound effect on our undocumented residents. Programs for the uninsured are available but as the economy falters, people go underground. Vossen asked if the faith community should step in.
 
The County Executive said that the County government does provide services to our undocumented residents. He noted that we need the support of nonprofits and the faith community as demands from residents are skyrocketing.
 
Rayness Mayne noted that email is a great way to communicate information. She cited OHR’s jobs club emails.
 
The County Executive told the group not to expect immediate gratification. The challenges of diversity will be with us a long time. He encouraged the members to take the attitude that they will work on these issues for a long time. He noted that he had been working on these issues in Montgomery County for nearly three decades. He said he is proud to note that we have made tremendous progress over time.
 
Chair Nakshbendi expressed his gratitude to Bruce Adams, Rev. Tim Warner and Lisa Austin for their support in 2008.
 
 
